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Editorial

Being of a particular age the words of that famous Joni Mitchell song came to mind after I returned from the Australian
Maritime Museums Council Conference in Sydney. “You don’t know what you’ve got till it’s gone…” These words are
probably one of the underlying themes for all of us involved in preserving things from the past, particularly when seeking
some form of assistance from public agencies. The AMMC conference is the annual meeting of all the maritime museums
throughout Australia ranging from the well known Australian National Maritime Museum at Darling Harbour and the Sydney
Heritage Fleet through to smaller museums such as Bay Steamers and the Wattle and the Queenscliff Maritime Museum. The
conference brings together a varied collection of volunteers and professionals who share a common experience of coping with
diminishing funding support and inconsequential policy frameworks for heritage preservation from the various levels of
government. Increasingly museums, and especially maritime museums, are now relying more on volunteers and external
sources of funding to just maintain their activities and in some cases are looking at the prospect of their collections or projects
deteriorating. What to do? At the local level we all try to increase our volunteer memberships, find new sponsors and promote
ourselves to locals and tourists. But for some, particularly the smaller regional museums and ship preservation groups, this is
difficult and insufficient. To go against the tide might I suggest that some of these heritage survival issues could be alleviated
if the Federal Government imposed a small heritage levy on all gaming houses and large scale building developments to be
redistributed annually through a heritage board composed of representatives from the various heritage and museum groups
back into smaller scale heritage projects – marine and non marine. Such a heritage board might also help successive
governments develop a long term policy framework on heritage preservation. Whilst acknowledging that government is
complex and has to meet many competing demands for the taxpayer dollar I cannot help but compare the level of support for
heritage projects in Australia with what happens in other countries, particularly those in Europe. If the current malaise about
Australian history and literature is indicative of a prevailing attitude then heritage preservation at the small end will probably
continue to struggle. When a virtual reality image of a paddle steamer, steam tugboat or ferry transmitted on the latest G101
device replaces the real thing then the forthcoming generations won’t even be able to make the judgement call that you don’t
know what you’ve got till it’s gone.

From the Bridge
Tony Lewis Chairman of the BSMM Board

The past few months have seen steady progress in our restoration. Frames and plates in the forward part
of the ship are now practically complete and we are preparing to apply our first coat of paint inside and
outside. Concrete ballast has been removed from the engine room. The propeller shaft is away for re-
building and patching of the rudder is almost complete. Repairs are under way to the foredeck planking
and the portside head floor awaits repair. All in all, steady progress and a credit to our volunteers and to
Waterside Engineering.

Our attendances have seemed to stabilize at around 10 or 11 volunteers every Saturday. Doubtless the
colder, wetter weather and the Docklands winds have deterred one or two regulars from attending.
One significant reduction in our ranks occurred at the end of April when Paul Brush returned to Canberra

for work reasons. Paul worked hard for Wattle while he was in Melbourne and he will be missed. On the 28th of April we
farewelled Paul, his wife and daughter with a lunch and presentation.
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An addition to our ranks occurred when Charlie Thorpe and his mother cycled onto the site one Saturday morning. Charlie is
an energetic twelve year old who quickly worked his way into the Wattle mob with his willingness and enthusiasm to tackle
anything. Charlie’s age caused us to query our insurance cover for one so young and, as a result of our enquiry the insurers
have lowered the qualifying age to cover twelve year olds. Charlie and his mother Barbara are off to Switzerland for a few
months and we look forward to their return.

Speaking of foreign climes, Jeff Braun and his wife enjoyed a Scandinavian cruise in February/ March and John Kovac and
his wife have just returned from England, running a project-managerial eye over the Olympic preparations.

On the medical front, Dick Francis has had a shoulder reconstruction and any further references to a one-armed bandit will
not be welcomed. Our resident chippie, Victor Langlands, suffered a health setback several months ago but you can’t keep a
good man down – he’s back, as irrepressible and as irreverent as ever. Vic is establishing the carpenter’s shop in the end
container – more room and away from the noise and heat of the compressor.

We lifted the appearance of the Mess Room container with an installation of an off-the- shelf kitchen unit which makes for a
tidier and more efficient mess. All we need to do now is train ourselves to clean and put away our dirty dishes and not leave
pump bits and tools on the kitchen bench. Sound familiar?

Mention must be made of other tidying-up activities. Under Anthony’s guidance, the yard is looking more organized, tidier
and safer with some pallet racking erected to store things like bollard, anchors and sponson timbers. Steel plate, beams,
angles and flats are better organized too. In the Engineers’ container, the tidy trail blazed by Ron Stannus has been continued
by Ian Clark. Ian has organized and labelled the pigeon holes opposite the work bench. The “I can’t find it” excuse is not
acceptable any more.

On Saturday, 21 July, we will be hosting the Austin 7 Club’s Annual rally with a barbecue and ship’s tours. The Club’s event
honours the 90th Anniversary of the Austin 7, and links in with our 80th launching anniversary next year. Docklands is
supporting the event and we look forward to the prospect of 60-70 visitors to the site and 40-50 Austin 7s parked on the wharf
in front of Wattle. We are working to attract some favourable publicity with this event. Visitors will join us for a barbeque
lunch at 12.30 pm. We have decided to make this a Bay Steamers Members Event Day as well. All members and interested
friends are invited to the barbeque and to stay afterwards for inspections and guided tours. We look forward to the
opportunity to show everybody all the good things that are happening to the Wattle and on our worksite. See later in this
edition of Steamlines for an invitation and RSVP for catering purposes.

Restoration Report
Anthony Mansfield Project Manager

Since the last newsletter we have had steady progress on the restoration front. After
lifting the boiler we have removed the lower boiler insulation, jack hammered out the
concrete from the under the boiler, in the cofferdams and in the fwd engine room,
removed all the fittings from the fwd deck such as the anchor winch, needle gunned
and mostly painted the new steel in the fwd accommodation, cleared out the heads,
including deck coverings. Also Howard and John have completed the bulk of the
refurbishment work on the fuel pumps.

Waterside Engineering have largely completed the internal welding forward of bulkhead 30 with some external seams, a few
repairs in the forepeak and a last shell plate to complete. They have also taken the tailshaft for machining and removed the
cowl plates over the stern tube.

Victor has been moved into his new workshop and is busily settling in. Ron has re-organized the mechanical workshop and is
mentoring Ian to sort out the engineer’s tools.

All in all a good few months of work completed, well done to everyone.
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Our immediate goals in the next couple of months are to get the fwd deck sealed and the interior painting completed in the
fwd area once the welding is complete. After that we can start working on the stern tube area properly and looking at the
transom area. By this stage we plan to have some proper scaffolding around the stern for a safer work area.

AMMC Conference
Three members of Bay Steamers MM attended the Australian
Maritime Museum Council (AMMC) conference in Sydney. At right
are Jeff Malley, Peta Knott and John Rogers hard at work on the
James Craig. Anthony Mansfield joined us for the last part of the
conference.

The 2012 conference of the Australian Maritime Museums Council
(AMMC) was the first that I have attended. It was important to
realize that three separate organisations were involved in running this
conference. The first of course is the AMMC which is a network of
largely Australian museums, associations and people that work to
preserve maritime collections, historic vessels, lighthouses or
buildings. It provides a forum to discuss ideas, debate issues and
exchange information as well as promoting mutual support for those
working with heritage vessels and maritime collections. The AMMC
website is: http://maritimemuseumsaustralia.org .

The other two organisations (both members of the AMMC) hosted the conference. One was the Australian National Maritime
Museum (ANMM, website at www.anmm.gov.au/ ) which provided the main conference venue at Darling Harbour and the
other was the Sydney Heritage Fleet which provided the James Craig for the AGM and a pleasant sail up and down Sydney
Harbour (SHF website at www.shf.org.au/ ).

Apart from the usual networking the conference provided three significant outcomes for the Wattle. The first was meeting
Mori Flapan and discussions with him on the application of national stability requirements for passenger carrying vessels that
are also heritage vessels. As Australia adopts these international standards there is an issue for historic vessels as they often
do not have the capacity to meet mandated levels of flotation and buoyancy. Mori is a naval architect, a member of the
National Marine Safety Committee and the author of a number of papers on the compliance of historic ships with modern
buoyancy standards. His papers suggest a number of ways that regulatory authorities and historic ship owners could go about
obtaining compliance without significantly altering the heritage values of old vessels. These papers are available at:
http://www.nmsc.gov.au/marine_references/index.php?MID=44&COMID=1&CID=44

The second conference outcome was a meeting with Martin Green from the National Trust (Victoria) who wanted to make
formal contact with BSMM regarding areas of mutual interest and support for the Polly Woodside. Since this contact a

number of meetings have occurred with Martin exploring these possibilities.

The third outcome was the visit to the Sydney Heritage Fleet worksite to see
and learn about their extensive restoration program and the contacts
established between Anthony Mansfield and John Rogers from BSMM and
Andy Munns from SHF.

Other highlights from the conference included the unveiling of the Wattle
history poster (at left our Peta Knott with Rona Hollingsworth from the
Tasmanian Maritime Museum); a visit to the RAN archives and heritage
collection at Spectacle Island where further early Wattle documentation might
reside and the conference dinner speech where John Jeremy, a member of the
Commission of Inquiry into the sinking of HMAS Sydney by HSK Kormoran
gave a first hand account of the reconstruction of that event based on wreck

site archaeology from both ships, contemporary records and subsequent information. The inquiry report is available at:
http://www.dsto.defence.gov.au/publications/scientific_record.php?record=9862 .

The day before the conference at nearby Woy Woy I recorded an interview with Graeme Andrews, one of the last RAN
personnel to have worked on the Wattle. But more of that in a future edition.


